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Guyôs Corner 

Guy Hansen              RAFP Executive Director 

New Facility Update 
 

The scheduled completion date for the new Golden 
Harvest store is July 4.  They plan to be moved in by 
mid-July.  We can begin our building modifications 
and moving then, but it will take some time to get 
totally moved in. 
 
Planned building modifications include: 
 -Supports for the existing roof beams 
 -New, insulated roof 
 -Wall and suspended ceiling to contain the 
distribution area 
 -Produce handling area with sink 
 -Doors to provide access from the receiving 
area to the outside and to the food handling and    
  storage areas. 
 
Our new facility will provide separate areas for 
receiving food, produce handling, donated food 
sorting, food storage, food distribution, Week-end 
Food for Kids, customer gathering and GED classes. 
 
We will need to move and install all of our existing 
shelving, as well as another 116 feet of sturdy 
shelving, now in storage, that we moved from a 
grocery store that closed in Hurley.  We, also, have 
a garage full of office furniture to be moved and set 
up. We will also need to disassemble and move our 
three walk-in freezer or refrigeration units and our 
two reach-in units with the help of John Neuen, our 
refrigeration man. We will also have thousands of 
pounds of food, files, containers, carts, etc. to 
move. We need help to plan, organize and make 
the move.  Please volunteer to help in some area.  

Tuna Two-'fer to benefit Relay for Life 
and the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry 

 
One act of kindness two great causes.  The second 
year of collecting cans of tuna is now underway to 
benefit both the American Cancer Society - Relay 
for Life Oneida County and the Rhinelander Area 
Food Pantry.  First, the cans of tuna will be used as 
weight in the Luminary bags so they will not tip 
over in the wind.  After the Relay of Life event, the 
cans will be donated to the Rhinelander Area Food 
Pantry. Everyone is encouraged to purchase cans of 
tuna and drop them off at their financial institution 
of choice. Collection totes are available at the 
following eight Rhinelander locations: Associated 
Bank, BMO Harris Bank, Co-Vantage Credit Union, 
Nicolet National Bank, Park City Credit Union, 
Peoples State Bank and RIPCO Credit Union. The 
Relay for Life - Oneida County event will be held on 
Friday, June 13 at Mike Webster Stadium located 
behind Rhinelander High School. 

 
Wal Mart started the 2014 Tuna Two-'fer  with a 
generous donation of 240 cans of tuna. Pictured is 
Brent Sundby, General Manager and Bill Vancos, 
Tuna Two-'fer Chairperson 

 



Volunteer Connection  
Page 2 

 

Wednesday Night Staff 

 
Jeri Lilligan (Site Manager - Wednesday) (seated), 
Paul Stuar  (Standing L- R) Dave Towle, Terry Kagie 

 
 
 
 

New Steering Committee and 
Community Board Members 

 
The Steering Committee has three new 

membersτJackie Popko, Week-end Food for Kids 
Co-coordinator, and Don Miller and Otto 
Tulowitsky, both Assistant Stock Managers.  That 
brings total committee members to 14τall closely 
involved with food pantry operation in one way or 
another. 
 
We have also added three new members to the 
Community BoardτBrian Diehl, Diehl Insurance; 
Dee Wiernasz, Peoples Bank; and Gloria Gustafson, 
Newcomers and Friends volunteer.  We now have 
14 members on our Community Board as well.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Downtown Rhinelander business supports 
Rhinelander Area Food Pantry 

 

Lƴ !ǇǊƛƭΣ 5ƛŀƴŜΩǎ CǊŀƳŜ {ƘƻǇǇŜ ōŜƎŀƴ ƛǘǎ нлмп 
Artist of the Month gallery exhibit series by hosting 
Barb Whenal from Lake Tomahawk.  Barb, in 
addition to being a talented painter, is a 
metalsmith who works primarily with 
copper. Diane Dodge, invited patrons to a 
reception where they could meet the artist and see 
live metalsmithing demonstrations 
  
In addition to the artistic aspect surrounding the 
day, Diane and Barb also made an appeal to all 
visitors to bring a donation for the Rhinelander 
Area Food Pantry for which they could receive a 
ŘƛǎŎƻǳƴǘ ƻƴ .ŀǊōΩǎ ŀǊǘǿƻǊƪΦ  This appeal was quite 
successful because not only did they collect several 
bags of non-perishable food items, but they also 
collected over $200 in monetary contributions.  άL 
want to personally thank all those individuals, 
especially Diane, who helped make my art 
ŜȄƘƛōƛǘƛƻƴ ŀ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎέΣ ǎŀƛŘ .ŀǊōΦ  άbƻǘ 
only by supporting me and my artwork but also by 
ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŀ ŎŀǳǎŜ ǿƘƛŎƘ L ǎǘǊƻƴƎƭȅ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘΦέ 
 

: 
Barb Whenal (left) April artist of the month at Diane's 
Frame Shoppe with Diane Dodge, store owner. 
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The End of 'Holiday Expressions? 
 

Holiday Expressions, the major 
Rhinelander Area Food Pantry 
fundraiser, has been held at 
Holiday Acres annually on the 
Saturday before Thanksgiving for 

the past eight years. It was started and mainly 
organized by Marlene Erdahl and the Newcomers 
and Friends group.  Volunteers from the Newcomer 
ŀƴŘ CǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƎǊƻǳǇΣ wƘƛƴŜƭŀƴŘŜǊ ²ƻƳŀƴΩǎ /ƭǳōΣ 
Woolies Group, and many other volunteers worked 
on the event throughout the year and raised 
thousands of dollars each year, all of which was 
donated to The Food Pantry. 
 
The event committee has announced that, due to 
the lack of an event coordinator and necessary 
committee chair heads, the event will not be held 
in 2014. 
 
The Food Pantry owes a huge thank you to all the 
volunteers, business sponsors, and attendees who 
made this event such a success for the past eight 
years. 
 
This very popular holiday event has been planned 
and carried out each year with little or no 
organizational involvement from the RAFP Steering 
Committee or Community Board ς an added bonus.  
Its demise will mean the loss of up to 1/10th of our 
annual operating budget as well as a very classy 
social event. 
 
The Zambons, Holiday Acres owners, are still 
interested in hosting and participating in this, or a 
similar, event. Most of the existing Holiday 
Expression committee members and volunteers are 
willing to help with this, or a similar event, if 
adequate event leadership and coordination is 
found.  
 
We are, therefore, seeking an individual or 
individuals who may be willing to lead or help lead 

this event. Planning would need to begin very soon 
to insure event success.  If you or anyone you know 
would be willing to help insure the continuation of 
ŀ ϥIƻƭƛŘŀȅ 9ȄǇǊŜǎǎƛƻƴǎέ ǘȅǇŜ ŜǾŜƴǘ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ 
Jane at rafp@frontiernet.net (715-369-7237) or 
Guy at gch@newnorth.net (715-282-5810).  Thank 
you. 
 

 
WI Waterfowl Association donates to  

Food Pantry 
 

The Wisconsin Waterfowl Association recently 
donated 250 pounds of food to the Rhinelander 
Area Food Pantry.  At their banquet, members used 
non-perishable food items to enter a drawing for a 
gun sponsored by Culligan.  

 

Kas Schoppe is pictured presenting the donated 
food to RAFP General Manager Jane Motowski. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

mailto:rafp@frontiernet.net
mailto:gch@newnorth.net
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St. Pat's Day Swap Meet 
 

The St. Pat's Day Swap Meet committee recently 
distributed the proceeds from their eighth annual 
event. Proceeds from the 2014 Swap Meet were 
distributed to food pantries in Oneida and Lincoln 
counties and to Camp American Legion in Lake 
Tomahawk. 

 
 Pictured is Jane Motowski, Rhinelander Area Food 
Pantry General Manager, receiving $1,000 from Barb 

Marten, Buzz Schmidt and Mike Marten. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

Northwoods Auto Techs 
 

Northwoods Auto Techs recently presented $500 
to the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry, donating two 
dollars for each service invoice written during the 
month of March.  Paul Marquardt, Northwoods 
Auto Tech owner, specifically selects this time of 
year to hold the annual promotion to take 
advantage of the match offered by the Feinstein 
Foundation  The staff and customers also collected 
and donated three bags of non-perishable food 
items. 

 

 
 
John Herrick, Matt Kuczmarski, Katie Jensen, Paul 
Marquardt, Ginger Chrobak (RAFP Treasurer) and 
Roger Andreas. 

 
 

Fantastic Sams supports the Food 
Pantry 

Fantastic Sams has an ongoing program to support 
the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry. Customers 
receive $2 off any service with a minimum 
donation of two cans or boxes of non-perishable 
food items. 
 
 Pictured with some of the donate items are from left 
to right; Colleen Scanlon (Manager), Kelly Smith, 
Sandi Bauer and Jennine Karaba.  
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Rhinelander Area Food Pantry 
Grant Proposal 

 
Current Operations:  
The Rhinelander Area Community garden 
grows tomatoes, peppers, herbs, cabbage, 
and broccoli which are planted at the 
garden on Thayer Street. All of the fresh 
produce is distributed to clients of the food 
pantry throughout the growing season. The 
udfds`akdr `qd rs`qsdc hm ` rl`kk 7ƍw01ƍ sghm
wall plastic greenhouse donated by one of 
the volunteers (see photo 1). In 2013 the 
tomato plants froze in the greenhouse 
because of the lack of heat and the thin 
(uninsulated) walls. We grow approximately 
100 of each the vegetables types. We are 
unable to grow all of our vegetables from 
seed because of a lack of space. Some of 
the excess vegetable plants are sold at the 
Master Gardener plant sale to help off-set 
the cost of seeds. Master Gardeners have 
been donating $200 for community garden 
seeds. We have also distributed some 
excess plants and seeds to clients of the 
food pantry. 
 

 
Proposal: We propose to purchase a 
larger greenhouse with double insulated 
polycarbonate walls to better protect the 
plants. Volunteer gardeners would be able 
to double or triple vegetable transplant 
production. More plants would be donated 
to the plant sale to off-set the cost of seed 
purchases and garden expenses. More 
hlonqs`mskx vdƍc khjd sn needq udfds`akd

plants to the clients of the food pantry. Not 
all clients have the capacity or desire to 
garden but many do. Almost everyone 
could grow a few plants in containers 
though. We hope to encourage families to 
grow healthy produce and have a more 
secure food system. A 24 by 8 foot 
greenhouse should be adequate to meet 
our needs. The greenhouse would be 
located at our new facility on Coon Street 
and plaque would be erected recognizing 
the sponsoring organization. A small group 
of volunteers would need to assemble the 
new greenhouse at the Coon Street 
oqnodqsx sghr roqhmf `mc vdƍc rs`qs fqnvhmf
plants immediately. The Monticello 
Greenhouse (recommended) is 
manufactured by Riverstone in the USA.  

 
Budget: 
Greenhouse = $5000 
Supplies = $500 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
We have applied for a grant for 
this project. 
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Rhinelander Area Community Garden 
 

Lots of Activity 
By Tom Jerow 

 

 
Lots of new things at the 
Community Garden 

including new raised beds and shade arbor.  Special 
thanks to Argonne Lumber for the discounted wood 
products.  Do you want to learn more about (see 
photo - right) straw bale gardening or square foot 
gardening?  Stop by the Rhinelander Area Community 
Garden on Monday, Wednesday, or Saturday from 

8:30 to Noon.  
You could 
volunteer for a 
couple of hours 
or just chat 
with our volunteer gardeners.  They love to talk gardening!   
 
The garden is located on Thayer Street across from the entrance to 
Hodag Park.  All of the produce from the Community Garden is 
distributed to the clients of our Food Pantry.  ²ŜΩǊŜ already harvesting 
Rhubarb and herbs with lettuce and green onions just around the 
corner.  Join the fun, learn about gardening, and contribute to the Food 
Pantry! 
 
Contact Tom Jerow at 715-401-1578 if ȅƻǳΩŘ like more information 
about gardening. 
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The WPS Foundation 
The WPS Foundation donated $10,000 to the Food 
Pantry Capital Campaign. The donation will be used 
for ceiling insulation in the new building.  
 
Pictured receiving the donation are RAFP Steering 
Committee members Tom Jerow, Guy Hansen, Deb Berns 
(WPS Manager Customer Service), Ginger Chrobak, Jan 
Sarkauskas, Frank Loreti, Jane Motowski and Leah Van 
Zile (WPS Community Relations Leader). 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

St. Mark Lutheran Church 
The church presented $500 to the Food Pantry to help with the 
costs of the new building.  
 
Pictured with the donation are (Left to right): Sue Haug, Pastor 
Richard Miller, Dorla Keller, Jane Motowski (RAFP General Manager), 
Rev. Michael Botsford, Lois Borst, Jill Botsford and Terri Lammert. 

 

 

The Rhinelander Women's Club 
 
Made a $1,000 donation to the Rhinelander Area Food 
Pantry Capital Campaign.  
 
Pictured presenting the check are Adrienne Birkholz, President, 
Lynda Lukowski, Vice-President, Jane Motowski, RAFP Manager 
and Pat Schauder, Women's Club Food Pantry Chairperson.  
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For more than a decade Cloud Star has been producing all natural and wholesome products for dogs, even 
those with allergies. The treats and grooming products are made in the USA. 

Cloud Star is committed to giving. As part of the commitment to giving back, they pledge to donate to non-
profit organizations benefitting animals, women, children, and the environment. The Rhinelander Area Food 
Pantry is an eligible organization.  If you would like to help the Pantry, please save the proof of purchase on 
Cloud Star products and drop them off or mail them to the Pantry.  Cloud Star products can be ordered on line 
or purchased at Menards. 

 
Drive Fore Food  

The Northwoods Golf Course will give its members discounts if they bring in cans of food on a Sunday. 
  
The course will give members a percentage off their greens fees or a discount for anything in the golf shop in exchange 
for cans of food. The more food you donate, the bigger discount you get. 
 
άWe give 20 percent off in the golf shop if you donate some food here or 20 percent off golf or cart fees when you come 
out and play on a Sunday," said Golf pro Dan Buckley. 
 
The Rhinelander Food Pantry really needs baby food, peanut butter, soup, and canned meat ςhealthy food.  
 
To get 20 percent off, you need to bring in at least 16 cans of food. 
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Winners Announced for 2014 Food Pantry CANtastic Event 
 
Another successful Rhinelander Area Food Pantry CANtastic Event ended with the presentation of 
awards. Seven teams participated in this year's event with the theme of "Hunger Games".   
 

The Judge's Choice Award  

 

Park City Credit Union 
 

The Tracker Jackers 
"Tracker Jacker". 

 
Tammy Newman, Park City Credit 
Union team member receives their 
trophy from Diane Sowinski, from 
RIPCO Credit Union. 
 
 
 
 
 

The People's Choice Award 

 
Nicolet National Bank 

 
The Can Can Girls plus Two ï 

 "The Dandelion" 
Bill Vancos, Kiwanis member and RAFP Volunteer, presents the 

trophy to Barb Harvey, Nicolet National Bank team member. 
 
 

The Most Cans Used Award 
 

Associated Bank 
 

"Mocking Jay with Flames" 
 

Guy Hansen presents the trophy to Amy Nowak, Associated 
Bank team member. 

Rhinelander Kiwanis Club, RIPCO Credit Union and Rouman Cinema 
were also recognized as major sponsƻǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŜǾŜƴǘΦ 
 
All of the food used to create the structures and for the voting will be 
distributed to area families in need through the Food Pantry. 
At the conclusion of the Award ceremony the theme for next ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 
event "Historic Building" was announced.  
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Nicolet Service Learning 

Students in the capstone Business Management Service Learning class at Nicolet College are doing work with 
the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry to prepare for the pantry's move to a new building later this summer. . 
Dianne Lazear, is the Nicolet Business Management instructor. The pantry will move into the site currently 
occupied by the Golden Harvest Market, which is constructing a new building. Golden Harvest plans to be in 

their new facility by July 4th. 
 
Nicolet Coll ege students Joe Kirsch, center, and Holly Rose, right, 
work with Guy Hanse n from the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry to 
refine plans for the pantryôs move to a larger building. 
Architecture Technology student Joe Chancellor, standing in the 
background on the  right, created multiple versions of the floor 
plans as ideas evolved. (Submitted photo)  

 
 

 

The eight students in the class have been meeting 
with food pantry staff about once a week since 
January. Most of the work focuses on improving 

processes - everything from how the food gets into the store to how customers move through to pick it up - 
and reconfiguring the floor plan to make these processes efficient. 
 
"The students have been tremendously helpful," said Guy Hansen, food pantry executive director. "They've 
had great ideas that we never would have thought of and helped us get to a very detailed level of planning. 
This includes everything from making the move, opening the new pantry, and even planning for potential 
future expansion." 
 
These days the meetings between pantry staff and students focus on a set of ever-refined blueprints created 
by Architectural Technology student Joe Chancellor. They've evolved from pencil drawings on graph paper to 
full-fledged CAD blueprints.  
 

These and hundreds of other details have been thought over and defined.  We are very fortunate to have 
these students working on this for our community. 
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WEEKEND FOOD FOR KIDS BACKPACK PROGRAM 
 
 
As of the writing of this article for the newsletter, there are only 5 distribution days left in the 2013-2014 
Weekend Food for Kids (WFFK) Backpack Program.  Volunteers get together at the Food Pantry each 
Wednesday to pre-pack items in covered plastic containers which must be returned each week with the 
backpack.  Items such as applesauce, fruit cups and crackers go into the containers to prevent breaking and/or 
crushing.  A volunteer picks up the backpacks from the schools on Thursday morning and the other volunteers 
are waiting at the Pantry to fill the backpacks with the pre-packed containers and the remainder of the items 
set out for that distribution.  The filled backpacks are then delivered by the volunteers to Central, Pelican and 
Crescent schools.  Another volunteer also picks up and delivers the Northwoods Community Elementary 
School (NCES) backpacks. 
 
Backpacks have been filled and distributed 24 times thus far this school year with an average of 161 children 
served each week.  A total of 14,761 pounds of food have been sent home with the children. 
 
WFFK coordinator volunteers are Gail Fitzgerald, Sue Russ, Judy Roberts, LindaKrebsbach and Jackie Popko. 
Volunteers from St. Augustine's Episcopal Church pre-pack containers on the 1st, 2nd and 4th Wednesdays of 
each month and handle the distribution on the 3rd Thursday of the month.  Other volunteers pick-up and 
deliver the NCES backpacks. 

 
 
 
 

Aspirus Health Foundation 
Aspirus Health Foundation donated $3,000 to the Rhinelander Area Food Pantry in support of the 
Weekend Food For Kids (Backpack) Program. 

 

 
Kaylynn Pempek, representing Aspirus, is pictured presenting the donation to Jackie Popko, Sue Russ and Gail 
Fitzgerald. 
 


